

## TASK FORCE

NEW SECURITY ARRANGEMENTS FOR THE MENA REGION

November 2018

# Intra-GCC Relations: Between Cooperation and Competition Stands Sovereignty

**Cinzia Bianco** 

When addressing the establishment of the Gulf Cooperation Council (GCC) in 1981, most scholars embrace realist arguments, arguing that its formation was directly related to the fall of the Shah of Iran in 1979, the emergence of a revolutionary regime in Tehran intent on exporting its revolution to the neighbourhood and the subsequent outbreak of the Iran-Iraq War in September 1980.<sup>1</sup> According to these arguments, these events were perceived as threatening the very survival of the Arab Gulf monarchies: by coming together the six monarchies wanted to present a unified front to shared security needs. However, arguably, their priority was as much about protecting sovereignty as it was about national security, intended in conventional terms.

The element of sovereignty is in fact central to comprehensively analyse the full story of the GCC, as well as the evolution of intra-GCC relations. Analyses of the overall status of the GCC as a regional organization, based on the developments since the 1980s, have indeed poised that the GCC has been unable to establish itself as a full-fledged cooperative and integrated body mainly due to a high degree of resistance to sharing sovereignty, resulting in the lack of supranational authority or form of legitimacy.<sup>2</sup> Such resistance is, arguably, a by-product of the historical background of the Gulf Arab monarchies themselves. Because the GCC members see themselves as young nation-states that only recently, historically speaking, obtained their independence, "sovereignty was a prize to be nurtured, not one to be sacrificed on the altar of a pan-Arab movement, or one that extolled the virtues of integration."<sup>3</sup> At the same time, the argument that regional integration and tight cooperation, i.e. pooling and sharing resources, provide opportunities beyond the capabilities of single states, especially for the smaller GCC monarchies, has long held traction among decision-makers in the region, and beyond. This latent conflict between sovereignty and regionalism has characterised the GCC much like it has other international organizations around the world.

Because the GCC members see themselves as young nation-states that only recently, historically speaking, obtained their independence, "sovereignty was a prize to be nurtured, not one to be sacrificed on the altar of a pan-Arab movement, or one that extolled the virtues of integration

#### Unpacking past and present disputes

Once such perspective is embraced, past and current disputes between GCC member states can arguably, be analysed and dissected more comprehensively. And, in fact, the history of intra-GCC relations offers several instances of disputes, at different levels. For instance, several longstanding border issues in the region weren't resolved until the 2000s, including the the 2003 United Arab Emirates - Oman boundary agreement, the settlement of the Bahrain-Qatar dispute on the Hawar islands by the International Court of Justice in 2001 and the finalization of the demarcation agreement on maritime borders by Kuwait and Saudi Arabia in 2000.4 And yet, these controversies were only put to rest through an effective intervention of international institutions, rather than indigenous, GCC mechanisms. Notwithstanding, some border issues still remain relevant today, including a disagreement among tribes from Saudi Arabia, the UAE, and Oman over the Al Buraimi Oasis and a dispute on the maritime borders between the UAE and Saudi Arabia, leading to skirmishes and short detainments up until March 2010.5 Even more heated are the disagreements with stark economic implications. An ongoing dispute between Saudi Arabia and Kuwait over oil production in the shared "Neutral Zone", a border area which still lacks precise demarcation, offers a clear case of the existing conflict between cooperation and sovereignty concerns. Over the years, the two

countries have clashed over the building of a refinery in this shared territory, the granting of production rights to foreign oil companies, and the accrediting of workers operating in the area, leading to a prolonged shutdown of two fields, al-Khafji and al-Wafra, between 2014 and 2015.<sup>6</sup> Moreover, a visit by Saudi Arabia's Crown Prince Mohammad bin Salman to Kuwait, in September 2018, even as the two countries are struggling to increase production levels to stabilise the oil market, did not yield any tangible results on the matter.<sup>7</sup>

An ongoing dispute between Saudi Arabia and Kuwait over oil production in the shared "Neutral Zone", a border area which still lacks precise demarcation, offers a clear case of the existing conflict between cooperation and sovereignty concerns

In fact, it is particularly interesting to look at intra-GCC economic relations given that they also involve questions of national sovereignty, though less directly. Still, when such concerns over sovereignty are involved, significant hesitations have emerged. A clear example is the dispute over the project of a common currency: when the project was first launched, in the early 2000s, its implications for financial and economic self-determination at the country-level were possibly overshadowed by the economic benefits brought about the single currency used in the European Union (EU), at the time a key interlocutor for the GCC on the theme. Once such implications emerged in the EU context, during the 2008-2010 financial crisis, the GCC common currency project was put on hold as a result of resistance from Oman and the United Arab Emirates.<sup>8</sup> Beyond the issue of the location of the anticipated central bank - that the UAE

2

wanted to be located in Abu Dhabi and not, as proposed, in Riyadh - a GCC monetary union was arguably resisted as it would have impinged on sovereign matters of fiscal and monetary policies, where coordination remains problematic. For instance, while a Unified Agreement for Value Added Tax was reached in 2016, two years later only Saudi Arabia and the UAE had implemented it while the others hesitated to be "technically and politically ready".<sup>9</sup>

### This caution over sovereignty has been particularly clear on issues of defence and security integration. Caution has traditionally been stronger on the part of the smaller GCC monarchies, fearing that integration would translate into Saudi hegemony over the others

This caution over sovereignty has been particularly clear on issues of defence and security integration. Caution has traditionally been stronger on the part of the smaller GCC monarchies, fearing that integration would translate into Saudi hegemony over the others.<sup>10</sup> For instance, a large joint security force would likely be led and dominated by Saudi Arabia and could possibly be used at some stage as a deterrence tool vis-à-vis other members. This fear, in turn, could have pushed individual GCC member states to make security arrangements or defence pacts with external states instead of developing more indigenous cooperative security networks. Bilateral alliances with external super powers like the United States, much like Bahrain, Kuwait, Qatar and the UAE joining NATO's Istanbul Process in the early 2000s, are primary indications.<sup>11</sup> Already when Britain was the nominal protector of the territories which today evolved into the smaller GCC monarchies, before the 1971 withdrawal from the East of Suez, British support was welcomed

as a bastion against threats to sovereign rulers, both external and internal.<sup>12</sup> As a matter of fact, a number of political disputes emerged in the past within the GCC concerning the role of non-regional superpowers as privileged actors in the region. For instance, when Qatar signed a Defence Cooperation Agreement in 1991 with the United States (US), Saudi Arabia was resentful that Doha would then host the US Central Command in one of the largest military bases in the region, the Al Udeid As Sayyliyah US Air Force, particularly given how the US had to relocate from Saudi Arabia itself due to domestic political pressures.<sup>13</sup> Similarly, Saudi Arabia wasn't pleased when Oman signed its own defence agreement with the United States or when Bahrain signed its free trade agreement with Washington.<sup>14</sup> Fast forward to contemporary times, the presence of a Turkish military base in Doha is one of the issues at the centre of the latest intra-GCC crisis which started in June 2017, when Saudi Arabia, Bahrain, the UAE and Egypt announced that they had cut all relations with Qatar, extended a boycott against the country, ejected Qatari diplomats, ordered Qatari citizens to leave their states within 14 days and halt all land, air and sea traffic with Qatar.<sup>15</sup>

This latest crisis, by far the gravest in the history of the GCC, is in turn strictly related to another diplomatic spat, dating back to 2013 – 2014 which was, temporarily, resolved thanks to Kuwaiti mediation. In March 2014, Saudi Arabia, the UAE and Bahrain, the same three actors involved in the 2017 crisis, took the unprecedented step of collectively withdrawing their ambassadors from Qatar.<sup>16</sup> The action was taken in response to an alleged breach by Qatar of a comprehensive security agreement dated November 2013, named the Riyadh agreement, laying out commitments to refraining

3

to support regional actors labelled as destabilising, including the Muslim Brotherhood, Iran, and all groups related to those.<sup>17</sup> The missing GCC Ambassadors returned to Doha in November 2014, eight months after their withdrawal, as Qatar's Emir Tamim bin Hamad Al Thani signed a second security pact, known as the Supplementary Riyadh Agreement. This second document reinforced the points agreed upon in November of 2013, that Qatar aligned with its opponents' politics, and included also several detailed implementation and monitoring measures.<sup>18</sup> Further emphasis is also put on the necessity to sustain the stability and security of Egypt and to cease all media activity critical of the Egyptian government, with specific reference to the Al Jazeera media network and its affiliates.19

Since its establishment in 1996, Al Jazeera was a formidable instrument of regionwide soft power for the Qataris and was perceived as a major headache outside of their control for other rulers in the region, especially to Saudi Arabia, which received intense critical coverage. In fact, Qatari Ambassadors were routinely recalled over disputes related to Al Jazeera coverage and the Saudi Ambassador was absent from Doha for five years, between 2003 and 2008, in protest of Al Jazeera's coverage of the Kingdom.<sup>20</sup> This shows that, in fact, the urge to align GCC politics is neither recent nor exclusively related to the turbulent relations between Qatar and Saudi Arabia. If Qatar was singled out already since the mid-1990s, when the late Emir Hamad sought relations with both Israel and Iran, also as a way to establish full autonomy from Riyadh, political controversies in the GCC had existed long before. Oman had its recriminations against Kuwait, accused of harbouring sympathies for a Marxist

insurgent group active in Dhofar in the 1960s and 1970s, and against Saudi Arabia, which aided the Imamate against the Sultanate in the same years.<sup>21</sup> Fast forward to contemporary times, neither Saudi Arabia or Abu Dhabi nor Bahrain were pleased when discovering that Oman had played a key role for years in mediating a nuclear deal between the United States and Iran, keeping it secret from its fellow GCC states.<sup>22</sup>

When analysing past disputes among GCC monarchies, whether about politics, economics or security, one element is particularly striking: divergences have been common, and routinely overcome, yet seldom formally and fully resolved

#### Integration and conflict resolution

When analysing past disputes among GCC monarchies, whether about politics, economics or security, one element is particularly striking: divergences have been common, and routinely overcome, yet seldom formally and fully resolved. To begin with, and most crucially, the resolution of intergovernmental disputes is not considered the domain of third parties, including regional institutions such as the GCC itself. There is no formal process or official institutionalised mechanism within the GCC trusted with the authority to resolve disputes among its members.<sup>23</sup> Divergences are bridged through informal negotiations, involving few decision-makers within the rulers' circles and, often, the rulers themselves. As with most other domains, the politics of negotiations is highly personalised in the GCC and, hence, volatile and subject to individualisms.<sup>24</sup> If, on one hand, further cohesion could be an avenue to de facto increase the costs of intra-GCC disputes, such cohesion has itself been challenged by concerns over sovereignty.

5

The economic front is where most of the GCC's accomplishments in terms of integration have taken place in the past. Starting with the creation in the 1970s of the Gulf Organization for Industrial Consultancy, a Gulf Ports Union, the Gulf Federation of Chambers of Commerce and Industry, the Joint Economic Agreement of 1981, the introduction of a Customs Union in 2002, the proposal for a common market in 2008, economic integration can rely on a variety of instruments in the region.<sup>25</sup> Throughout the years, given how the six countries share very similar and unique political economic models, and in spite of their substantial differences in macro-economic indicators, the harmonization of economic policies has emerged as a guiding principle.<sup>26</sup> However, arguably, formal agreements overstate the level of real-world integration, hurdled by the difficulty of establishing integration among rentier states.27 While the share of intra-GCC trade in total GCC trade has more than doubled since the organization's founding, the GCC still lags behind more-established trading blocs to a substantial degree.<sup>28</sup> In fact, estimates say that in the past few years intra-GCC trade has accounted for between 15 and 19 percent of total GCC trade, with a consistent share of energy trade routinely happening with non-regional markets.<sup>29</sup> There is a similar dynamic with intraregional Foreign Direct Investment (FDI).<sup>30</sup> More importantly, GCC economic integration actually provided an enabling context for the 2017 offensive, magnifying the effects of the quartet countries sealing their borders to the transit of goods, capitals and citizens with Qatar. In other words, it backfired.

In terms of security and defence, cooperation and integration at the GCC level has historically accelerated when individual governments faced severe Throughout the years, given how the six countries share very similar and unique political economic models, and in spite of their substantial differences in macro-economic indicators, the harmonization of economic policies has emerged as a guiding principle

common threats, only to be subsequently put into question as threats receded. Security and defence cooperation were not alluded to in the original charter establishing the GCC and there have been disagreements on achieving a common formula in these realms since the body's inception. <sup>31</sup> The collective military force named Peninsula Shield Forces, established in 1984, showed ineffectiveness in 1990 when only the intervention of the international coalition assembled under the United States was able to roll back Saddam Hussein's forces from Kuwait.<sup>32</sup> Years of demurrals, concurring with relative regional stability, led to the side-lining of the issue of defence integration. When pressing security concerns rose again as a consequence of the 2003 American invasion of Iraq and the election of the former Revolutionary Guard Mahmoud Ahmadinejad in the Iranian presidential election in 2005, a new proposal was advanced by Saudi Arabia calling for the adoption of the principle of "centralized command and de-centralized forces".33 In the meantime, the member states had concluded, in the year 2000, the GCC Joint Defence Agreement based on the principle that any aggression against a member state would be considered as an aggression against all the GCC states, introducing the obligation to provide military assistance to one another.34 However, it was until 2011, in the face of the threats emanating from the Arab uprisings, that the first activation of the GCC Joint Defense Agreement took place. In March 2011, troops from Saudi Arabia and the UAE, with limited naval support

Contemporary events have shown how intra-GCC relations, despite the strong existing bonds among those states, become fragile in contexts where domestic-level divergences erode the GCC's founding rationale, sharing common threat perceptions

> from Kuwait, entered Bahrain at the request of the King under the umbrella of the Peninsula Shield Force to quell the riots that were challenging the stability of the ruling family. Allegedly, Qatar and Oman only sent a symbolic delegation of advisors. In November 2012, the six governments signed the GCC Internal Security Pact, empowering each GCC country to take legal action, based on its own legislation, against citizens, residents, or organized groups that are linked to crime, terrorism or political opposition in any other GCC state.<sup>35</sup> Such an agreement was first put forward in 1982, then rediscussed in 1994, when it was endorsed only by Saudi Arabia, Bahrain, and Oman, and subsequently officially signed by the United Arab Emirates, Qatar and, finally, by Kuwait in 2012. The Kuwaiti government was particularly reluctant to sign the agreement amid significant parliamentary opposition, once again citing the issue of sovereignty.<sup>36</sup> Indeed, on one hand the years following 2011 represented momentum for cooperation and coordination. Yet, this momentum appears limited to policing, counterinsurgency and counter-terrorism at the state level, rather than paving the road for full-fledged unification against threats. In fact, when in December 2011, then Saudi King Abdullah Bin Abdul Aziz declared that it was time for the GCC member states to move from the cooperation phase to the phase of Union within a single entity, the proposal was supported by Bahrain but met by a half-hearted response from the other countries, vowing to put it on hold.<sup>37</sup> When, in 2013, Saudi Arabia decided to discuss the subject again, Oman formally

and publicly rejected its participation to a potential Union, effectively sinking the idea, to the relief of many other GCC countries as well.<sup>38</sup>

In retrospective, and in light of the strong fragmentation brought about by the 2017 crisis in the GCC, the idea of building a Gulf Union may seem almost fictional. While the UAE and Saudi Arabia have been strongly pushing forward a new assertive and proactive political line, co-opting Bahrain, a strategy to coerce Qatar to get back in line remains so far unaccomplished, as both Kuwait and Oman warily observe the new course and quietly consider their hedging options to preserve sovereignty and stability.<sup>39</sup> Contemporary events have shown how intra-GCC relations, despite the strong existing bonds among those states, become fragile in contexts where domestic-level divergences erode the GCC's founding rationale, sharing common threat perceptions. In the post-2011 scenario such divergences have become substantial. In fact, against the backdrop of the long-standing issue of preserving sovereignty, geopolitical and economic asymmetries between the GCC states are set to become even more predominant in the near future, paving the way for the establishment of multilevel internal and external relations in a further fragmented region. While the GCC remains a valued venue to allow for dialogue and coordination at the Arab Gulf level, these dynamics could quite possibly limit it to function as an organization that merely coordinates bureaucracy on increasingly fewer, uncontroversial projects, at least in the short-term.

#### Endnotes

1- Among others, an account of the GCC's formation is in Priess, David. "Balance-of-threat theory and the genesis of the Gulf Cooperation Council: An interpretative case study." Security Studies 5.4 (1996): 143-171.

2- Partrick, Neil. "The GCC: Gulf state integration or leadership cooperation?" Kuwait Programme on Development, Governance and Globalisation in the Gulf States research papers, 19/ 2011. The London School of Economics and Political Science, London, UK.

3- Fawcett, Louise. "Alliances, Cooperation and Regionalism in the Middle East", in Louise Fawcett, ed., International Relations of the Middle East (Oxford: Oxford University Press, 2009, Second Edition), p. 196.

4- Schofield, Richard. Territorial foundations of the Gulf states. (London: Routledge, 2016).

5- Martini, Jeffrey, et al. The Outlook for Arab Gulf Cooperation. (Rand Corporation, 2016), p. 9

6- Ibid., p. 10

7- Diwan, Kristin. "Mohammed bin Salman's Short Visit to Kuwait" Arab Gulf States Institute in Washington, 3 October 2018

8- Basher, Syed. "Regional initiative in the Gulf Arab States: the search for a common currency." International Journal of Islamic and Middle Eastern Finance and Management 8.2 (2015): 185-202.

9- Saadi, Dania, "Four GCC states need more time on VAT, IMF official says", The National, 17 February 2018. 10- Peterson, J. E. "Sovereignty and Boundaries in the Gulf States: Settling the Peripheries." in Mehran Kam-

rava (ed.) International Politics of the Persian Gulf. (New York: Syracuse University Press, 2011), p. 21.

11- Gerd Nonneman, "Determinants and Patterns of Saudi Foreign Policy: 'Omnibalancing' and 'Relative Autonomy' in Multiple Environments," in Paul Aarts and Gerd Nonneman, eds., Saudi Arabia in the Balance: Political Economy, Society, Foreign Affairs, (New York: New York University Press), 2005, pp. 315–351.

12- Roberts, David and Bianco, Cinzia. "Great Britain – Gulf relations: ties that bind?" in Jonathan Fulton, Li-Chen Sim External Powers and the Gulf Monarchies (London: Routledge, 2018).

13- Gresh, Geoffrey F. Gulf Security and the US Military: Regime Survival and the Politics of Basing.(Stanford University Press, 2015).

14- Author's interviews.

15- See for more info, "The Qatar Crisis", Brief 31, Project on Middle East Political Science (POMEPS), October 2017.

16- Ian Black, "Arab states withdraw ambassadors from Qatar in protest at 'interference'", The Guardian, 5 March 2014.

17- The two documents, the 2013 and 2014 Riyadh Agreement were leaked to the press in July 2017. The CNN, which originally obtained the documents, has provided both the original Arabic versions and English translations at <a href="http://iz.cdn.turner.com/cnn/2017/images/07/10/translation.of.agreementsupdated.pdf">http://iz.cdn.turner.com/cnn/2017/images/07/10/translation.of.agreementsupdated.pdf</a> (accessed 09 October 2018).

18- Ibid.

19- Ibid.

20- "Examining Qatar-Saudi Relations," RUSI Newsbrief 32, no. 2 (March 2012).

21- Author's interviews.

22- Sherwood, Leah, "Understanding Oman's Foreign Policy" in Foreign Policy Trends in the GCC States, Gulf Affairs, Oxford Gulf and Arabian Peninsula Studies Forum (OxGAPS), Autumn 2017

23- Legrenzi, Matteo. The GCC and the international relations of the Gulf: Diplomacy, security and economic coordination in a changing Middle East. Vol. 44. (IB Tauris, 2015).

24- Gause III, F. Gregory. "Understanding the Gulf states." Democracy, 36 (2015): 29.

25- Legrenzi. The GCC and the international relations of the Gulf.

26- Ulrichsen, Kristian. "The GCC States and the Shifting Balance of Global Power." Occasional Paper No. 6/2010, Center for International and Regional Studies, Georgetown University School of Foreign Service in Qatar.

27- Martini et al. The Outlook for Arab Gulf Cooperation. pp. 19 - 29

28- Steffen Hertog, "GCC Economic Integration: Focus on Nitty-Gritty of Convergence Rather Than High Profile Projects", Gulf Research Center, September 2014

29- Martini et al. The Outlook for Arab Gulf Cooperation. p. 21.

30- United Nations Conference on Trade and Development (UNCTAD) Trade and Development Board: Investment, Enterprise and Development Commission, "Regional Integration and Foreign Direct Investment in Developing and Transition Economies, United Nations, 3 December 2012.

31- For the original charter, refer to the website of the GCC under <u>http://www.gcc-sg.org</u>/ (accessed o9 October 2018) and for a collection of statements from ruling elites cfr. J.E. Peterson, "The GCC and Regional Security," in John A. Sandwick, ed., The Gulf Cooperation Council: Moderation and Stability in an Interdependent World (Boulder, CO: Westview Press, 1986), 171-173.

32- Koch, Christian. "The GCC as a Regional Security Organization." International Reports, Konrad-Adenauer-Stiftung, 11/2010.

33- This proposal was put forward in December 2006. Cfr. Koch. "The GCC as a Regional Security Organization." 34- Osman, Mohammed. "GCC approves joint defence proposal", Gulf News, 1 January 2001.

35- The pact wasn't made public but details were leaked from the local press. See for example "GCC Security Pact: Kuwait holding back" Al Akhbar, 6 March 2015.

36- Ibid.

37- Toumi, Habib. "Gulf union is inevitable: Saudi Prince Turki Al Faisal." Gulf News, issue 8/2013.

38- Author's interviews.

39- Bianco Cinzia and Stansfield Gareth; "The intra-GCC crises: mapping GCC fragmentation after 2011", International Affairs, Volume 94, Issue 3, 1 May 2018, Pages 613–635, <u>https://doi.org/10.1093/ia/iiy025</u>

#### **ABOUT THE AUTHOR**

Cinzia Bianco is a Senior Analyst at Gulf State Analytics.

#### **ABOUT ALSHARQ FORUM**

The Sharq Forum is an independent international network whose mission is to undertake impartial research and develop long-term strategies to ensure the political development, social justice and economic prosperity of the people of Al-Sharq. The Forum does this through promoting the ideals of democratic participation, an informed citizenry, multi-stakeholder dialogue, social justice, and public-spirited research.

Address: Istanbul Vizyon Park A1 Plaza Floor:6 No:68 Postal Code: 34197 Bahçelievler/ Istanbul / Turkey Telephone: +902126031815 Fax: +902126031665 Email: info@sharqforum.org

## sharqforum.org



